
Council Offices, Britwell Road
Didcot
OX11 7HN

Phone: 01235 812637
www.didcot.gov.uk

E-mail: council@didcot.gov.uk
Fax: 01235 512837

Notice of a meeting of the 

Finance & General Purposes Committee
23rd October 2023 at 7.30pm
All Saints Room, Civic Hall, Didcot

All members of the Finance and General Purposes Committee are summoned to 
attend this meeting for the transaction of the business on the agenda.

Admission of the public and media
The Council welcomes members of the public to its meetings in accordance with the 
Public Bodies (Admission to Meeting) Act 1960.

Reports and minutes
We add reports and minutes to our website.

Recording, photographs and filming
The press or public may audio-record, photograph or film meetings, or report from 
the meeting using social media.  As such members of the public may be recorded or 
photographed during the meeting. We ask that anyone wishing to record or 
photograph the meeting notifies the Town Clerk before the start of the meeting. 

Public participation
The Council welcomes the public’s involvement in meetings, which must be in 
accordance with our rules (Standing Orders 30-32 on a matter before the 
Committee). 
 
At the relevant time during the meeting, the Chair will invite members of the public to 
present their questions and statements. Please contact the Town Clerk to participate 
on email – jwheeler@didcot.gov.uk

Didcot Town Council
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Council Offices, Britwell Road
Didcot
OX11 7HN

Phone: 01235 812637
www.didcot.gov.uk

E-mail: council@didcot.gov.uk
Fax: 01235 512837

Agenda

1. To receive apologies
2. To receive declarations of interests.  Members are reminded to declare any 

interests they may have on any item on this agenda in accordance with 
Didcot Town Council’s code of conduct.

3. To agree the Minutes of the meeting held on 25th September 2023 –
attached.

4. Questions on the Minutes as to the progress of any item.
5. To note the grant reports from TRAIN and Ridgeway Education Trust – see 

attached.
6. To review the grant payments made since April 2023 – see attached report.
7. To approve the final monthly reports for August 2023 and September 2023 –

see attached papers.
8. To receive the draft budget figures for September and October 2023 – see 

attached papers
9. To review the response to the AGAR query from Moore – awaiting response
10. Edmonds Park Community & Sports Pavilion – cost report 5 – see attached 

papers
11. To receive the partial exemption calculations from the 2022 – 2023 financial 

year – see attached papers.
12. To review the response from the football clubs re agreement – verbal up-

date from the Officers. 
13. To note the CIL funding of £709.50 – see attached letter.
14. To discuss the verges grass cutting for 2024-2025 – see attached report.
15. To review the Edfest and Hatwells Fair reports and make a recommendation 

to Full Council – see attached reports and emails.
16. To consider waiving the £50 a year agreement for the Bowls Club – see 

attached report. 
17. To review the progress report – see attached.

18. EXCLUSION OF THE PRESS AND PUBLIC
Pursuant to Section 1 of the Public Bodies [Admission to Meetings] Act 1960 
the committee will be asked to exclude the press and public from the meeting 
on the grounds that publicity would be prejudicial to the public interest by 
reason of the confidential nature of the business to be transacted

19. To receive an update on CCTV projects – see the confidential reports 
attached. 

Janet Wheeler
Town Clerk
17th October 2023
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Voting members:
Cllr Tony Worgan (Chair)
Cllr Gavin Roberts (Deputy Chair)
Cllr David Aragao
Cllr James Broadbent
Cllr Nick Hards
Cllr Jim Loder
Cllr George Ryall 

Nominated Substitute members:
Cllr Olly Glover
Cllr Luke Hislop
Cllr Tony Hudson
Cllr Chris Jennings
Cllr Mocky Khan
Cllr Hugh Macdonald
Cllr David Rouane
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Finance and General Purposes Committee
25th September 2023 at 7.30pm
All Saints Room, Didcot Civic Hall

Minutes
Note: These minutes are subject to approval as a true and correct record 
by the next meeting of this Committee.

Present:

Councillor T Worgan (Chair)
Councillor G Roberts (Deputy Chair)
Councillor N Hards
Councillor G Ryall
Councillor J Broadbent 
Councillor D G Aragao

Non-Committee members:

Councillor A Jones

Officers: 

Mrs J Wheeler – Town Clerk
Mrs L Blake – Deputy Town Clerk 

Mr Derek Kemp – DCK Accounting Solutions

Derek Kemp addressed members of the Committee before the start of the meeting at 
7.00pm. Derek informed the Committee that the External Auditor’s Report on the 
Annual Governance and Accountability Return (AGAR) contained a factual 
inaccuracy regarding advice on the level of the Town Council’s reserves. 

The auditor stated: ‘Best practice suggests (the general reserve) should be 
something between 0.5 and 2 times the annual precept’. 

Mr Kemp confirmed that the Practitioner’s Guide advises that the appropriate 
minimum level of a smaller authority’s general reserve should be between ¼ and 1 
times (3 – 12 months) of the net revenue expenditure, which is less than the precept
and recommended that the Town Council write to the External Auditor and ask them 
to correct this inaccuracy. 

Didcot Town Council
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Mr Kemp then went on to explain that the Medium-Term Finance Plan (MTFP) is not 
a budget. It is a document that tabulates the expected direction of travel of the 
budget over the next five years. To do this we will quantify what we know and take 
an educated estimate on what we do not know in order to arrive at some practical 
budget figures. For example, 6% was factored into staffing costs in 2023-2024 due to 
the pending Local Government Pay negotiations. However we not actually know this 
year’s pay award at the time we set the 2024-2025 budget. Other years the sum of 
3% has been allowed for future pay awards. 

Other cost centres will have a 2% increase factored in as Town and Parish Councils 
tend to remain on a fairly even keel and do not tend to respond to headline 
inflationary figures. There was also a proposal to put away £100,000 a year from 
2026 – 2027 onwards towards building maintenance -in addition to existing 
maintenance budgets. Ear-marked reserves should cover expenditure up to the end 
of 2025 –2026. 

Provisions for elections should be factored in for each year moving forward. 

The figures in the MTFP were created in July 2023 and will be adjusted once the 
2024-2025 budget is agreed. The plan would be reviewed annually. Mr Kemp said 
that there would always be unexpected expenditure to challenge the figures but also 
unexpected income. The auditors want to see that the Town Council displays a good 
awareness of forecasting and managing the finances. 

Members were given time to ask questions. The Committee then thanked Mr Kemp 
for his advice. 

The Finance and General Purposes Committee meeting started at 7.40pm. 

64. Apologies

Apologies were received from Cllr J Loder. 

65. Declarations of interests 

No declarations were made.

66. To approve the Minutes of the Finance & General Purposes Committee 
meeting held on 21st August 2023

The Chair paged through the minutes. It was proposed by Cllr G Roberts, seconded 
by Cllr G Ryall, and RESOLVED to approve the minutes as an accurate record, and 
note them as such. The vote was unanimous. 

67. Questions on the minutes as to the progress of any item

There were no questions. 

68. To note the grant report from the Baptist Church
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The Committee noted the report detailing the purchase of a cabinet in which to 
house a public defibrillator. Cllr T Worgan asked that grant reports be displayed on 
the Town Council’s website.

69. To approve the monthly reports for July 2023

It was proposed by Cllr J Broadbent, seconded by Cllr D Aragao, and RESOLVED to 
approve the monthly accounts for July 2023. All members agreed. 

70. To receive the budget figures for August 2023

The Committee noted the budget figures for August 2023. The Town Clerk informed 
the Committee that the figures did include most of August and some of September. 
There were some queries which were answered such as the Mayor’s fund which had 
transferred in full over to the Mayoral bank account; questions regarding how the 
Fleet Meadow accounts which are separate to DTC but there are charges made for 
labour from DTC staff; and the balance of the finances for the Town Fayre (Edfest)
which the Town Clerk was still managing the refunds. 

71. To note the completed AGAR and to review the comments regarding the 
general reserve

The Committee noted the completed AGAR and reviewed the auditor’s comments.
It was proposed by Cllr T Worgan, seconded by Cllr G Ryall, and RESOLVED to 
formally request an amendment of the general reserve figures in line with the 
Practitioner’s Guide issued by the Joint Panel on Accountability and Governance 
(JPAG). All members agreed. 

The suggested request would be written as follows:

Didcot Town Council do not accept the other matter referred to in the External 
Auditors’ report on their 2022/23 AGAR viz “an element of general reserve is a 
practical necessity. Best practice suggests this should be something between 0.5 
and 2.0 times the annual precept.”

Recommended practice is set out at paragraph 5.33 of “The Practitioners’ Guide 
(‘the guide’) (….) issued by the Joint Panel on Accountability and Governance 
(JPAG) to support the preparation by smaller authorities in England of statutory 
annual accounting and governance statements found in the Annual Governance 
and Accountability Return”. This states that “The generally accepted 
recommendation with regard to the appropriate minimum level of a smaller authority’s 
general reserve is that this should be maintained at between three and twelve 
months of net revenue expenditure”. This is at variance with the Auditor’s assertion 
above. The Council therefore proposes to be guided by JPAG in the adoption of its 
minimum General Reserve Policy.

The Council is aware that, due to a number of unforeseen adverse factors its General 
Reserve fell to significantly below this level during 2022/23. The Council has already 
incorporated, in its Medium-Term Financial Strategy (recently adopted), and hence in 
future Budgets, measures to correct this decline over the medium term (i.e., by 
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2028/29 at the latest). This process will be augmented by rigorous budgetary control 
and any savings achieved thereby will accelerate the recovery process.

72. To suggest any major projects for the next financial year 2024-2025 and 
projects to save towards over several years

The Committee considered future projects as part of the budgetary process. The 
construction of a Splash Park in Edmonds Park was the main project discussed. The 
Committee were keen to progress this and asked Officers to obtain more up to date 
quotations and estimates for running costs. 

The Town Clerk confirmed that there was £200,000 in the Town Council’s ear 
marked reserves for the Splash Park, £94,443 reserved of the S106 monies, and a 
further £121,000 reserved in the Town Council’s CIL reserves for the Splash Park.
She also stated that there was a further £110,000 unallocated CIL monies but if this 
was spent, there would be nothing left for further projects.

The Committee asked Officers to prepare the tender document so that it would be 
ready to go on Contracts Finder after the Full Council meeting in November. It may 
be possible to get this project on to the portal before the Full Council meeting. 

Other items were noted including a series of ‘quick win’ projects from the Ladygrove 
Management Working Group and possible teen play provision and shelters from the 
Environment & Climate Committee. 

73. Edmonds Park Community & Sports Pavilion – cost report 4

The Committee noted the document from Ridge. The estimate of the construction 
costs is £2,196,284 and the overall project cost is £2,305,634. There is a 
contingency balance of £94,366 out of the total authorized expenditure of £2.4m. 

The Town Clerk was continuing to transfer the remainder of the loan into the Town 
Council’s CCLA investment account, in multiples of £150,000 where it would gain 
interest. Ex-Councillor Bill Service was signing paperwork as he is still a recognized 
signatory. Once this project is complete, the Town Clerk will seek to sign up current 
Councillors as new signatories. The F&GP Committee recorded their thanks to Mr 
Service for his help in this matter. 

74. To note the investment report fact sheet for the CCLA Investment Bond

The Committee noted the fact sheet. The Town Clerk confirmed that the interest rate 
was 5.1% as at August 2023. 

75. To review the grant policy amendments 

The Committee considered the amendments and suggested the following changes:

Policy and Guidance for Awarding Grant Aid to Local Organisation
1.3a – To read: ‘Publicise Grant Aid availability widely throughout the Town, 
including the use of Social Media’
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4.1 – Remove the word ‘may’ to read: ‘The Council may identify particular sections of 
Didcot Parish where they feel residents have particular needs for assistance..’

5.2 – Add the word primarily, to read: ‘Successful grants should primarily benefit 
residents of Didcot’.

5.4 – Include the local press. This will read: ‘The report may also be included on 
Didcot Town Council’s website and Social Media pages and passed to the local 
press where appropriate’. 

It was proposed by Cllr G Ryall, seconded by Cllr T Worgan, and RESOLVED to 
approve the documents with the suggested amendments. All members agreed. 

76. To review the football suggestions from the Deputy Town Clerk 

There was an error in the report regarding the payment received for the hire of 
pitches at Loyd Recreation Ground. It was stated the income received was £3,940, 
when in fact £2,920 had been paid. The original figure incorrectly included a 
payment for some pitch usage from the previous season.

The Committee considered the report and discussed the options at length for the hire 
of the Town Council’s pitches, for both local Football Clubs. Whilst Members were 
sympathetic with the clubs in regard to costs associated with the hire fees, Members 
realised that the Council needs to cover Officer time, maintenance, and other costs 
associated with each hire.

The Committee considered the draft usage agreements and agreed that each club 
should overmark their pitches throughout the football season – the hire charge will 
include the initial measuring and marking of the pitches by the outdoor team.

The clubs could use the Town Council’s line marking machine throughout the 
season, if a returnable deposit was paid. Deductions would be made at the end of 
each season for any repairs or cleaning of the equipment. 

It was proposed by Cllr T Worgan, seconded by Cllr G Ryall, and RESOLVED to 
charge each club the same as last season’s charges, with an addition for the hire of 
the welfare units (at Edmonds Park) and the pavilion (at Loyd Recreation Ground)
and ensure the clubs are aware this charge excludes the over marking of the 
pitches. All members agreed.

The Deputy Town Clerk would liaise with both Football Clubs and members of the 
Committee. 

77. To note the managed disc encryption expenditure of £1499.00 + vat 

Air IT had been slow to inform the Town Council of the need to upgrade the 
encryption on their devices. The level of the customer service and support received 
by DTC from the company had been noted as decreasing since MFG and Air IT had 
merged. The quotations for work was also unreliable and not necessarily best value. 
The Committee noted the expenditure of £1499.00 plus VAT and asked the Town 
Clerk to look at alternative providers. 
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78. To discuss the verges grass cutting for 2024-2025 

The Committee considered the report in detail.

The County Council had taken back responsibility of cutting the verges in Didcot, and
it was confirmed that this would be just one cut a year using a strimmer. 

It was also confirmed that should DTC enter a new agreement with OCC, the 
financial income for this would remain at £13,424.43 (calculated at 10.25 pence per 
square metre). In 2022-2023, DTC’s contractor had carried out eight cuts per year 
totalling £34,960 per annum. This meant that DTC had to cover the remaining 
£21,535.57.

Cllr N Hards informed members that there were a number of verges in Didcot which 
could pose safety concerns should they not be cut back. 

The Town Clerk explained that there were many maps showing all the OCC verges 
in Didcot, which could be shown to Committee members at a separate meeting and 
discussed with the Outdoor Services Manager. 

It may be possible to cut some of the verges ‘in house’ should the Council purchase 
a machine capable of carrying out the work – a report on this would be presented to 
the Environment and Climate Committee.

Cllr T Worgan suggested that a report be presented at the next Finance and General 
Purposes Committee detailing various options for the Town Council; cost of less 
cuts, intermediate cutting (leaving part of the verges ‘wild’ and costs associated with 
taking some verges ‘in house’). The Town Council’s insurers would need to be 
consulted on this. All members agreed.

79. To review the progress report 

The Committee discussed the items on the progress report. Cllr T Worgan asked the 
Town Clerk to invite the Didcot Foodbank to the next meeting and to find out what 
they need. 

The Town Clerk was also pleased to confirm the following relief on the business 
rates of the Civic Hall and the Willowbrook Leisure Centre: 

Civic Hall and premises 2022-2023 £22,400
Civic Hall and premises 2023-2024 £14,424

Willowbrook Centre and premises 2022-2023 £18,304
Willowbrook Centre and premises 2023-2024 £13,888

Meeting closed at 9.15pm. 

Signed: __________________(Chair) Date: __________________





















Monday 2nd October 2023

Sent via email to: council@didcot.gov.uk

Dear Councillor Macdonald

Thank you so much for your very generous donation of £1,920 to All Saints Church of England 
Primary School, Didcot.

Your kind donation has enabled us to provide sixteen keyboards and headphones and contributed 
towards the improvement of the quality of music education throughout the school. 

As requested, a brief report and some photographs will be sent to you before the end of the 
Christmas term. 

With thanks again for your generosity, it is gratefully appreciated.

Yours sincerely,

John Myers Rachael Warwick
Headteacher CEO 
All Saints CofE Primary School Ridgeway Education Trust

cc: Elisabeth Anderson, Chair of Governors, All Saints CofE Primary School
Ruth Elliot, Chair of Trust Board, Ridgeway Education Trust

mailto:council@didcot.gov.uk
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Finance and General Purposes Committee
23rd October 2023

Report author: Janet Wheeler

Grant Aid application

Introduction

1. The Chair of the Finance & General Purposes Committee has asked for an up-
date as to how many grants have been awarded this year and the balance in the 
cost centre. 

For information

2. The grant cost centre 201/3188 has the sum of £45,000 at the start of the 
financial year. Note that the start of the financial year is April whereas the Civic 
year begins in May after Mayor Making and the Annual Meeting. Therefore the 
awards made in April were awarded before the local elections. The awards made 
are: 

Grant recipients £45,000 Resolved at F&GP Meeting

Home Start £7,000 April 2023
Baptist Church Toddler Group £1,884 April 2023

£36,116
Baptist Church defib cabinet £1770 June 2023
Didcot Library garden project £1,000 June 2023

£33,346
Ridgeway Education Trust 1,920 July 2023

£31,426
Whispering Jungle show £3,100 August 2023
Be Free Young Carers £5,000 August 2023
Clean Slate £500 August 2023

£22,826
No further grants so far September 2023

Financial Implications

Didcot Town Council
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3. A total of £22,826 (FY 23/24) is in the grant aid budget (201/ 3188). 

Legal Implications 

4. The Council can give grants to organisations and the Council sets out its rules 
within its grants policy.

Risk Implications

5. The Council has a grant aid policy with which application(s) should comply.
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Finance and General Purposes Committee
23rd October 2023

Report author: Janet Wheeler

Financial Statements
Introduction
1. This report presents a summary of the Council’s financial activities throughout the 

months of August and September 2023. 

Recommendation

2. That the Committee formally notes and approves the financial statements for 
August and September 2023.

Background

3. Attached are monthly reports that present a summary of the Council’s financial 
activities at 31st August and 30th September 2023: 
 

(a) the Cash and Investment reconciliations at 31st August and 30th

September 2023
(b) the detailed income and expenditure report by budget heading for 31st

August and 30th September 2023
(c) detailed balance sheet (excluding stock movement)
(d) detailed profit and loss (excluding stock movement)
(e) Purchase Ledger aged account balances at 31st August and 30th

September 2023
(f) Sales Ledger aged account balances at 31st August and 30th September

2023
(g) List of payments made between 1/08/23 and 31/08/23 and payments 

made between 1/09/23 and 30/09/23. 

Delegated authority

(a) Under Standing Order 100, the administration of the Finance and General 
Purposes budget is delegated to this Committee.

Legal and risk implications

Didcot Town Council
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(b) The Council is required to arrange for the proper administration of its financial 

affairs: this will include regular reporting.

(c) The Accounts and Audit Regulations require local councils to ensure that 
financial management is adequate and effective and have a sound system of 
internal control.

Janet Wheeler
Town Clerk











































































































































































































































Sub totals --  9,305.00 

Deduct omissions --  







1.1 21/04/2022 Formal issue GB TU

Ref. Predicted Cumulative Actual Cumulative Net 
Valuation

LIFE Predicted 
Monthly Net Value

Actual Monthly Net 
Value

1 £234,624 £234,624 £234,624 £234,624
2 £398,733 £398,733 £164,109 £164,109
3 £621,521 £621,521 £222,788 £222,788
4 £721,514 £721,515 £99,993 £99,994
5 £1,028,774 £910,090 £307,260 £188,575
6 £1,302,312 £273,538
7 £1,664,060 £361,748
8 £1,958,169 £294,109
9 £2,142,474 £184,305

10 £2,142,474
11 £2,142,474
12 £2,142,474
13 £2,142,474
14 £2,142,474
15 £2,142,474
16 £2,142,474
17 £2,142,474
18 £2,142,474
19 £2,142,474
20 £2,142,474
21 £2,197,404 £54,930
22
23

£2,197,404 £910,090
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Unit 1 Uffcott Farm I Uffcott I Swindon I Wiltshire I SN4 9NB
Tel: 01793 739110 I www.dckaccountingsolutions.co.uk I admin@dckaccountingsolutions.co.uk
DCK Accounting Solutions Ltd I Registered office as above I Registered in England No. 3832919

24th August 2023

Dear Mrs Wheeler,

VAT Partial Exemption 2022/23

After reviewing the Partial Exemption Calculation for Didcot Town Council, it has come to light that upon using 
the ‘Temporary Breach Calculation’ the council has not breached the de-minimus limit within the last two years 
and it has been forecasted that the council has a low risk of breaching the de-minimus limit within the next two 
years.

Therefore, as the VAT Partial Exemption Calculation is only a temporary breach for 2022/23, the council is not 
liable for repayment and no adjustments should be included within your next VAT return.

Please note that if Didcot Town Council’s VAT Partial Exemption in future years does exceed the de-minimus limit
then the council are liable to repay the temporary breach for 2022/23

I enclose the calculation which you should retain on file in case HMRC request it in the future.

I do apologise for mis-leading you on the previous letter sent on the 7th August 2023 and causing unnecessary
concern

Yours sincerely,

David Morgan
DCK Accounting Solutions Ltd

Enclosure

Mrs Janet Wheeler, Town Clerk
Didcot Town Council
Council Offices
Civic Hall
Britwell Road
Didcot
OX11 7HN

mailto:admin@dckaccountingsolutions.co.uk
http://www.dckaccountingsolutions.co.uk/


Didcot Town Council
Temporary Breach Calculation 

Exempt Exempt
Year Total Input VAT VAT CH General Admin

1 2018-19
2 2019-20
3 2020-21 63,249.46£        1,946.08£    3% 1,639.77£               3%
4 2021-22 99,556.09£        6,652.51£    7% 4,559.68£               5% Pavillion works 325 29,804.41£  
5 2022-23 172,620.56£     14,127.06£ 8% 4,551.77£              3% Pavillion works 304 30,791.65£  
6 2023-24 105,790.30£      4,350.53£    4% -£                        0% CH Now Opted to Tax 2023/24 3,583.74£    
7 2024-25 108,907.40£      4,208.59£    4% -£                        0% CH Now Opted to Tax 2023/24 4,231.73£    

6,256.96£   5 Year Average

2022-23 Exceptional VAT Input
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Finance
HEAD OF SERVICE: SIMON HEWINGS

Janet Wheeler - Town Clerk and 
Responsible Finance Officer
Didcot Town Council
Council Offices
Britwell Road
Didcot
OX11 7JN

CONTACT: Infrastructure Implementation 
and Funding Team

InfrastructureObligations@southandvale.gov.uk
Tel: 01235 422409

Textphone: 18001 01235 422409

Abbey House, Abbey Close, Abingdon,
Oxon, OX14 3JE

By Email: jwheeler@didcot.gov.uk

6 October 2023

Dear Janet

Community Infrastructure Levy: Notification of Payment

Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) was adopted by the South Oxfordshire District 
Council on 18 February 2016 and took effect on 1 April 2016.  CIL applies to new 
developments that create net additional ‘gross internal area' of 100 square metres, or 
more, or create new dwellings. There is relief from CIL for affordable, self-build and 
charitable housing.

CIL is collected by the district council when a development commences, either in full 
or instalments, depending on the size of the development.  Every six months 
(beginning of April and October) we will contact you to transfer your CIL share.

A ‘CIL REGISTER’ is available on our website that lists planning permissions where 
development is liable and is updated when the development has commenced and a 
demand notice for the payment of CIL has been issued.  

Town and parishes with an adopted Neighbourhood Plan or where permission is 
granted by a neighbourhood development order will receive 25 per cent of the 
revenue from the CIL development that took place within their parish.1
Town and parishes without a Neighbourhood Plan will receive 15 per cent, subject to 
an annual cap of £100 per existing council tax dwelling. 

1 For applications that were determined on/after the date that the Neighbourhood Plan/Order was 
adopted/made.  Applications determined prior to the adoption of the Neighbourhood Plan will receive 
15 per cent of the CIL amount and will be subject to the annual cap. 

https://www.southoxon.gov.uk/south-oxfordshire-district-council/community-support/infrastructure-to-support-communities/community-infrastructure-levy-or-cil-header-page/community-infrastructure-levy-cil-payments-and-procedures/cil-register/
http://www.southoxon.gov.uk/
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Summary of your CIL receipts to be transferred

Application Ref: Payment 
Terms

Date payment 
received from 
developer

Town/Parish 
share of CIL 
monies

Percentage 
share
15% or 25%

P21/S5378/FUL Full Amount 12/07/2023 £709.50 15%
Total: £709.50

We will be making the above payment to you at the end of October 2023 unless you 
let us know by 13 October 2023 that you do not want to receive these monies.  In 
which case, the district council will hold them on your behalf and will be reviewed 
annually.

Please note town and parishes have five years from receipt of the above CIL monies 
in which to spend it.  If you do not spend the CIL funds, once transferred to you, then 
in accordance with the Legislation these could be returned to the district council.

CIL (Regulation 59C) requires town/parish councils to spend these funds on:
• the provision, improvement, replacement, operation or maintenance of 

infrastructure, or
• anything else that is concerned with addressing the demands that development 

places on an area.

Your responsibility is to ensure you spend CIL monies in compliance with the CIL 
Regulations.

CIL (Regulation 121B) (a re-enactment of regulation 62A inserted by the 2019 
Regulations) requires town and parishes to publish a report on their website for any 
financial year (“the reported year”) in which it receives CIL receipts and send a copy 
to the district council (InfrastructureObligations@southandvale.gov.uk) no later than 
31 December following the reported year.  The report must include:

• the total CIL receipts for the reported year
• the total CIL expenditure for the reported year
• summary of CIL expenditure during the reported year including

(i) the items to which CIL has been applied, and
(ii) the amount of CIL expenditure on each item

• the total amount of CIL receipts for the reported year retained at the end of the 
reported year and

• CIL receipts from previous years retained at the end of the reported year
• Any notices received for the recovery of CIL that was passed on to the local 

council but has not been spent within five years of receipt

If you have any queries, please contact Janette Hinton-Smith, Infrastructure 
Implementation Officer on the above telephone number and/or email address.

Yours sincerely
Infrastructure Implementation and Funding Team

mailto:InfrastructureObligations@southandvale.gov.uk
https://www.gov.uk/guidance/community-infrastructure-levy
https://www.gov.uk/guidance/community-infrastructure-levy
http://www.southoxon.gov.uk/


www.southoxon.gov.uk

cc. Ward Councillor: mohammed.zia@southoxon.gov.uk, 
andrew.tinsley@southoxon.gov.uk, David.Rouane@southoxon.gov.uk, 
mocky.khan@southoxon.gov.uk, denise.macdonald@southoxon.gov.uk, 
axel.macdonald@southoxon.gov.uk, ian.snowdon@southoxon.gov.uk, 
tony.worgan@southoxon.gov.uk

http://www.southoxon.gov.uk/


Agenda item 14 
To consider options for grass cutting in Didcot

14 - 1

Finance and General Purposes Committee
23rd October 2023

Report Author: Lucy Blake and Janet Wheeler

Grass Cutting in Didcot 

Introduction

The Committee considered the options available to the Town Council in regard to the 
cutting of the Oxfordshire County Council (OCC) grass verges in Didcot at the 
September meeting. 

Background
1. Didcot Town Council (DTC) previously had an agreement with OCC in which they received 

payment of £13,424.43 for cutting the verges in Didcot - This was calculated at 10.25pence per 
square mere, at two cuts per annum (there was 130,970 square metres of grass covered in the 
agreement). 

2. The grass verges were ‘outsourced’ to The Grounds Care Group, who cut the verges on behalf of 
DTC over the last five years. They carried out eight cuts per annum and their contract finished at 
the end of March 2023. 

3. Last financial year, DTC paid £34,960 for the cutting of the verges in Didcot. With the payment 
received from OCC, DTC had to cover the remaining £21,535.57. This covered around eight or 
nine cuts. 

4. The County had been asked throughout the agreement if they would consider increasing the 
amount they paid to the Town Council, but this was never agreed. As with all parish councils on a 
similar service level agreement, the sum has not been raised since 2016 but the overall cost to 
the Town Council has risen year on year. 

5. Due to the additional cost, the Town Council resolved last year to terminate the grass cutting 
contract with OCC, which meant as of 1st April 2023 the responsibility of cutting the verges 
returned to OCC.

6. The Town Council were informed that the County would only cut the verges once a year. (In fact 
the one cut that they did perform was done with a strimmer and none of the grass was picked up. 
The summer storms meant that the loose grass was allowed to block the drains and some Didcot 
homes were flooded.)

Didcot Town Council
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7. DTC routinely receives complaints from residents regarding the condition of the verges, from 
looking unsightly, to posing potential danger to pedestrians and road users. The long verges 
allow for potentially poisonous weeds to grow such as hemlock. It is also more difficult for dog 
owners to pick up from the verges leaving a heightened risk of dog fouling on shoes. 

8. On instruction from Councillors, the Town Clerk contacted OCC to investigate whether they would 
consider reinstating the service level agreeement with DTC. It was immediately confirmed that 
this could be done.

The options suggested at the last meeting included:

• Re-instate the agreement with OCC with the original financial payment of 
£13,424.43 – funding would need to be found for any additional costs associated 
with the grass cutting

• If the agreement was reinstated, DTC could decrease the number of cuts per 
year to lower the financial commitment and potentially look at reducing the 
amount of verge that is to be cut – such as cutting a strip alongside the road and 
vision splays but leaving the wider verges with wild flowers. This would make the 
verges more attractive but still leave environmentally-friendly areas. 

• Not to enter an agreement with OCC and to continue with the one cut per year
carried out by OCC. 

The Committee required further information on costings of contracting the work to an 
outside company – unfortunately without providing an established route of work, it is 
very difficult for a company to give accurate costings. A specification would also need 
to indicate what parts of the route are to be cut and what parts are to be left to wild 
flowers. The number of cuts would also factor in providing any quotes. 

In addition, the Outdoor team are keen to provide some of the cuts in-house but would 
require a new machine to do this work. There would be decisions to be made in terms of 
staffing this work and also in terms of purchase or leasing of the equipment – and any 
other cost savings that this equipment could save. 

There is a lot of work to do to provide members with everything they need and the 
timing is now an issue. If the members wish to provide some sort of grass cutting 
service next summer – we need to get a tender onto the Contracts Finder website as 
soon as possible. Companies are planning now for their work from next March and we 
could miss the opportunity if we delay. 

Recommendation

The Town Clerk recommends that we put a tender onto the Contracts Finder portal 
without delay. We can specify in the tender that we will want to include an opt-out 
clause after two years for all or part of the route to allow DTC the time to look at 
providing some of the work in-house. 
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This will give time to the Officers to provide more information to enable the members to 
consider a longer term option regarding the grass cutting. 

The tender responses will give members actual quotes for the work on which they can 
build their knowledge. 

Financial Implications

As OCC would be paying DTC £13,424.43 per annum for the agreement, any additional 
costs of the grass cutting would need to be covered by DTC.

Legal Implications

All terms and conditions stated in any agreement between the two Councils would need 
to be fully adhered to once the agreement has been signed. 

If the Committee are keen for some of the work to be done in-house, discussions will 
need to be had with the legal team at OCC to ensure that we are legally allowed to work 
alongside the highway. 
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Finance and General Purposes Committee
23rd October 2023

Report author: Janet Wheeler

Edfest review and Hatwell’s request for 2024 dates

Introduction

Edfest was re-branded last year and was originally known as the Town Fayre. The 
Town Fayre followed terms of reference (2019) as attached and the organisers were 
a charitable group outside of the Council who were awarded a grant to organise the 
event. The last time the event was held prior to this year was 2019 – 2020 and 2021 
were affected by the pandemic. 2022 the event was cancelled as there were no 
elected members able to attend. 

The charity pulled out of the organisation of the event in 2022 and the £4,000 grant 
was returned to DTC. DTC staff were asked to provide administrative support and to 
run the event through the DTC accounts. 

The issues
• The clash of dates – the attached emails from Edfest Committee and 

Hatwells lays out their claims to run on the same dates. 
• Although both bodies have expressed their wish to work together - Edfest 

have aspirations to grow much larger and Hatwells would be compromised in 
the areas of the park where they could run their rides. Historically, the Town 
Fayre worked well with Hatwells Fair but there were no large stages and PA 
systems which would be the case now. 

• The history - Hatwells Fair have been running in Edmonds Park for 41 years 
and provide a second fair at Ladygrove. The second fair does not bring in as 
much income but is part of the Didcot “package” of funfairs – and the fairs are 
popular with residents. If Hatwells are not allowed to run at Edmonds Park in 
August – there is a possibility that they will cancel both fairs at Didcot. 

• The Governance of this event – in 2019 the Terms of Reference state that 
the Town Council would award a grant to the organisers and the working 
group would act as an information gathering group and report back to the 
F&GP Committee. This was lost with the changes of staff and there has really 
been no reporting throughout this year. The Council need to decide whether 
this remains a Council event or whether it should go back to being run by an 
outside organisation. 

Didcot Town Council
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• Tax-payers money - The issues with running the event through the DTC 
bank accounts is the cumbersome financial regulations and procurement 
rules. If the event continues to be run through DTC there must be Officer time 
to create legally binding agendas and minuted decisions.The procurement 
rules must be followed which means time spent getting quotes for the larger 
items. Confirmation of payment would need to be approved by elected 
members which also takes much longer than smaller suppliers like. (Many of 
the suppliers stated payment up front before the event – which is difficult for 
last minute purchases.) 

• DTC Officer time – The time allocated to provide administrative support for 
this event was more than assumed and provided at no cost to the event. 
Terms of engagement over provision of staff time need to be discussed with 
the Personnel & Administration Committee. There need to be clear guidelines
as to what is regarded as administrative support – and a clear plan as to what 
office help is needed and when. This needs to be backed up by an event 
management plan that should be drafted before the conclusion of the DTC 24-
25 budget. 

• Possible Service Level Agreement – if elected members decide that the 
Edfest Committee should continue as an outside body – there needs to be an 
agreement as to how the Town Council will support the event. 

EDFEST FINANCES
Expenditure 22-23 £2,450
Expenditure 23-24 £8,726
Staff salaries on the day £402
TOTAL EXPENDITURE £11,578

Income £1,106.64
Refunded stalls £1,006.63
Balance £100.01

Ear-marked reserves £12,550
Less expenditure 22/23 £11,578
Balance £972

NB: these figures do not include the time of the Events and Communications Officer, 
the Administration Officers; the Property & Facilities Manager and the Town Clerk to 
attend Edfest meetings throughout the year. The cost of the refunds took 
approximately three hours of combined time from the Town Clerk and the Events 
and Communication Officer. There is also bank charges on every transaction not 
included here. 

DATES FOR 2024 EVENTS

TRUCK – Sat 27th July 2024
Newbury Summerfest – Sat/Sun 20th and 21st July 2024
Edfest request Sat 3rd August (with Friday 2nd August as the set up) 
Hatwells 2nd choice 5th August to 19th August – this could be a potential 
solution if Hatwells were to agree.
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Recommendation

That the Committee makes a recommendation to Full Council as to the following: 
• Choice of dates for both events
• Future Governance of Edfest
• Financial treatment of procurement, income and expenditure
• DTC Officer time which may require a part time member of staff (backed up 

by an Event Management plan for 2024
• Possible service level of agreement if the event continues as an outside body. 

Attachments

• Emails from the Edfest Organising Committee
• Emails from Hatwells Fair
• Booking form from Hatwells Fair
• Original Terms of Reference – 2019
• Nominal ledger reports to show income and expenditure

Delegated authority

(a) Under Standing Order 100, the administration of the Finance and General 
Purposes budget is delegated to this Committee.

Legal and risk implications

(b) The Council is required to arrange for the proper administration of its financial 
affairs: this will include regular reporting.

(c) The Accounts and Audit Regulations require local councils to ensure that 
financial management is adequate and effective and have a sound system of 
internal control.

Janet Wheeler
Town Clerk







Request submitted to the Town Council on 28th July 2023 by Hatwells Funfair: 

The dates we would ideally like for Edmonds park are arrive Monday 29th July, open 
Thursday 1st- Sunday 4th August, close 3 days, open Thursday 8th- Sunday 11th, leave 
on Monday 12th August 2024. Our second choice of dates would be arrive Monday 5th 

August, open Thursday 8th- 11th, close 3 days, open Thursday 15th-Sunday 18th, leave 
Monday 19th. I did request these dates for this year, but was told the dates had been 
reserved for Edfest. I did email at the time to see if there was any chance of Edfest 
being moved or another way we could work together, but received no reply.

We have been running a fair in Didcot for the past 41 years, and during this time we like 
to think we have become a part of the community, and our fairs are something the 
residents look forward to. We are always well supported with our events, and have 
made lifelong friends here over the years. We have a good relationship with the parks 
teams, and hopefully they would be the first to say how well we look after the parks 
whenever we are here. We always clear the sites of any litter each day and before we 
leave, at no extra cost or effort for the council.

For the past 34 years we have always been in Edmonds park for the second weekend 
in August. This fits in with our run of other established events, and also as we do not 
own all of the equipment at the fair but sublet to other funfair equipment owners, it fits in 
with their run of events aswell. They then pay an agreed rent for each piece of 
equipment, which helps cover the rent for the whole fair. Having to alter the dates this 
year has meant that 11 different attractions have been unable to attend, leading to a 
shortfall on the rent. Coupled with this years 35% rent increase, this has meant a very 
large expense left for us to make up the shortfall.

On top of this the date that we have changed to has meant that our fair has been at the 
same time as some other large local events, the main two being Truck fest, just 4 miles 
away at Steventon, and the Newbury Summer fest, which have severely impacted the 
footfall at our fair. It has also meant that we have had to alter the established dates of 
the fair we usually attend at this time in Banbury, and we were lucky that they agreed to 
this, as if they said no we would have been closed for 2 weeks and lost our chance to 
attend that fair.

In the past we have provided equipment for the Didcot summer Fayre, and the event 
was once held at the same time as our fair. We would be very happy to operate our fair 
at the same time as EdFest, if the dates of that coincide with the dates of our fair. 

As you are aware we are members of the Showman’s guild, and run our fairs in 
accordance with their rules. One such rule is they do not want us to agree to pay such a 
large increase in rent at one time as this could affect not only us, but fairs all over the 
country as a knock on affect. Although we have already paid it this time, we are not able 
to pass this on to the tenants as business has been so poor, and so will have to make 
up the large shortfall ourselves. We find a 35% increase to be extreme and not in line 
with inflation. Something we pride ourselves on is keeping our fairs as affordable as we 



can for the local community, which is why we currently have not increased our prices 
since before the covid lockdowns. With the current cost of living crisis we do not want to 
pass this cost along to the public at this time, but with the added expense of the toilets 
we now provide, plus the rising costs of diesel and advertising, we are finding it hard to 
survive in this business.

I propose a reasonable amount to pay for Edmonds park would be £300 an operating 
day, which would be an increase of 15% on the previous rent. 

Our fair in Ladygrove, where we have 2 visits a year, is a much smaller event. Due to 
the soft conditions at Ladygrove park we cannot put any heavy attractions on the field 
itself, so we put the majority of the fair on the small hardstanding area, with some small 
caravans and a couple of lighter bits of equipment on the edge of the field. The fair itself 
is around half the size of the fair in Edmonds park, and so we are limited on how much 
rent we can pay and still make the fair financially viable for us.

The current rent is the limit of what we can afford, and so if the increase does also have 
to apply to this fair we sadly feel that we would be unable to continue this event.

I hope the council can be understanding about this request.



Email from Hatwells regarding fair in Ladygrove October 2023:

Hi 

Sorry for delay. The invoice has been paid. We will actually only be trading for 7 days this time as an 
urgent personal matter has come up which has meant we have had to cancel the last day, but we had 
planned on the 8 days and would like 8 days in the future, and that is what I have paid for. 

Something I don’t know if I mentioned before which might be worth putting in to future discussions on 
pricing, is the fact that we have not put our prices up since before the pandemic, as we are trying to 
keep things affordable to local families who are feeling the pinch more than ever. As you can imagine 
with the rising cost of everything, that has meant that we have swallowed a lot of the additional 
expense as the cost of things are rising, and we can only do that so far before it becomes not financially 
viable. We have just had a fair in Bletchingdon which is only slightly smaller than our fair in Ladygrove 
park, although obviously a smaller population, and the rent there for 1 week is only £150!

Please let me know as soon as you have any updates on next years visit to Edmonds Park, it would be a 
shame if they got preference and forced us to move when they are a brand new event and we have 
been having our fair for such a long time. As I said before we would be happy to work together with 
EdFest and have the 2 events run side by side, which would probably be beneficial to both parties.

I hope you are all well

Best wishes







Town Fayre Liaison Group – terms of reference dated 2019

Name of Working Group Town Fayre Liaison Group

Membership
Who should be part of the 
group, and what rights do they 
have in decision-making?

At least two grant holder reps, five Didcot Town Councillors, Town 
Council Officers as required (no voting rights).

Purpose
Why does it exist? What does it 
seek to achieve?

To act as a liaison between Didcot Town Council and grant holders, and 
to provide oversight of progress and delivery of the Town Fayre.

Task and finish/ongoing?
If task and finish, please define 
the date or output that marks 
the groups closure

To continue unless the Town Council does not make provision in its 
budget for a Town Fayre.

In person.Meetings
Does the group meet in person 
or virtually?

How often should it meet, and 
should it meet in the day time 
or evening?

Members to have discretion to set meeting frequency to meet the 
demands at the time, but to meet at least once every two months. 
Meetings to take place in the evenings.

Reporting
How should the business be 
reported and to whom?

Reporting to move from the Environment Committee to the Finance 
and General Purposes Committee. Finance and General Purposes to 
have a standing item on the agenda to receive an update report 
provided by officers and to consider any issues arising. 

Minutes published
Are minutes required, and who 
should they be sent to?

No, but agreed actions to be circulated to working group members. 

Public attendance
Can the public attend, can they 
participate, and are there any 
rules around this?

Attendance at the invitation of the working group members. Unless 
otherwise agreed by Councillors at the start of the meeting, members 
of the public may speak at any point. 
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Finance and General Purposes Committee
23rd October 2023

Report author: Janet Wheeler

To review the annual payment from the Bowls Club

The issue 

Didcot Bowls Club have a long running lease for their club house. The building is 
leased to the Club at a peppercorn rent of £50 per year. DTC did not invoice for the 
payment during covid and it seems a waste of Officer time to continue to do so. 

The Town Clerk suggests that we reduce the peppercorn rent to zero and save the 
administrative work associated with invoicing the £50 and processing the payment. 

Didcot Town Council have a good relationship with the Bowls Club and recognise the 
important contribution the Club makes to provide leisure services for residents. The 
Club has also had success with league matches. The Council has made use of the 
Club house for social functions in the past at no cost. 

Recommendation

That the £50 fee is waived year on year. 

Delegated authority

(a) Under Standing Order 100, the administration of the Finance and General 
Purposes budget is delegated to this Committee.

Legal and risk implications

(b) The Council is required to arrange for the proper administration of its financial 
affairs: this will include regular reporting.

(c) The Accounts and Audit Regulations require local councils to ensure that 
financial management is adequate and effective and have a sound system of 
internal control.

Janet Wheeler
Town Clerk

Didcot Town Council
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Meeting/minute Item/topic Up-date/status Review date/meeting

Minute 31 – 22-06-20
Minute 140 – 25-1-21
Minute 33 – 21-06

CCTV cameras and the case for an extra 
camera

Agreed for two extra cameras but 
DTC may have to pay for one. 

Meeting arranged for 26th

September – agenda item

Various meetings Status of Restore project and OSM’s plans 
for the allotment site

Review of use of site Discuss ideas with Mike Blake on 
best use. New CEO at Restore. 

Minute 81 – risk 
assessments

Specific risk assessments Professional input requested on 
these sheets

Specific /targeted risk register 
work started. 

Minute 139 – reposition 
of CCTV camera

Costs, feasibility and potential funding to 
be explored

To be progressed Will bring up at meeting on 26th

September – agenda item
Public participation
Football clubs

Special agreement requested to help the 
clubs afford the hire fees. 

Background work to be 
completed to see what is possible 
within the auditing guidelines. 

Up-date for October meeting

Wayleave agreements Specialist surveyor recommended by SODC Town Clerk to contact the 
company to represent us. 

Company started work and 
confirmed that their costs will be 
covered by the National Grid. 


